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                 Members' Newsletter: Summer 2018
From the Chair - Mike Kerrigan

Continued steady progress?  The signs are there: many are now writing that next year’s Pan-Amazon Synod will not only discuss married priests but will endorse change.  Still more serving bishops across the world are declaring their support.  But here at home there is also something new - more exactly, renewed.  Following a Tablet article by Gerald O’Collins SJ, questioning the alleged impossibility of women becoming priests, the three retired bishops who, almost exactly three years ago, wrote letters supporting the ordination of married men, renewed their call for this change, as both realistically achievable and now more urgent than ever.  Bishop Crispian Hollis also made public his membership of our Committee.  Another member, Liz Price, placed continued clinging to mandatory celibacy on the part of officialdom firmly within the context of our Church’s historically very negative attitude to sex - an apt positioning on the fiftieth anniversary of Humanae Vitae.  The O’Collins article plus all the subsequent correspondence can be downloaded from the News page of our MMaC website.

Are you a reader of the Catholic Times?  If so, you will certainly have enjoyed Basil Loftus’ regular Vatican Counsel column, where he has consistently argued for open-minded, rational practice of our faith, rooted firmly in the reforms of Vatican II; if not, then you have missing a treat!.  Two treats, in fact: our Secretary Chris McDonnell’s weekly Journey in Faith column has also been warmly welcomed - and is often picked up by other progressive websites across the world.  The paper has recently changed its format. The good news: Chris will have more page space for his excellent weekly reflections.  The bad news:is that we no longer seem to have  the regular contribution made over many years by Basil Loftus. The discontinuation of his  Vatican Counsel reflection represents the  loss of a strong progressive voice.  In his column, and elsewhere (eg a letter to The Tablet, 26th May this year), Basil has made clear his support for a for the central cause of our Movement, the option of a married priesthood.  The Catholic Times has also welcomed contributions in the name of MMaC and it deserves our support.  
Might I suggest  therefore that members to write to the Editor, Kevin Flaherty (kevin.flaherty@thecatholicuniverse.com) expressing your view on this unfortunate loss of Basil's views.
Website, eBulletin and email addresses

The MMaC website ( www.marriedclergy.co.uk ) is increasingly visited - and becoming known as the place to find all the news, local and international, relevant to the ‘celibacy’ issue.  If we have your email address (and if we haven’t, do please let us know it), you will have been receiving the eBulletin.  This gives easy access to recent news and includes some other documents which, we hope, you will find interesting and pertinent.  From eBulletin9, shortly to appear, these ‘other documents’ will include items of more general topical interest - for example, the Preparatory Document for the coming Pan-Amazon Synod and Tablet account of the recent report of the International Theological Commission, Synodality in the Life and Mission of the Church (where structured consultation of the laity is called ‘essential’ - even if conspicuous by its absence here in the UK).  Again, if you have any suggestions for future inclusion here, do let us know.

Privacy Statement  
As is now required by law, MMaC is making sure that all our members are aware of our Privacy Policy.  This is already stated on our membership Application Form; we repeat it here:

Data supplied for purposes of membership may be stored electronically.  It is solely intended for the management of the Movement for Married Clergy and its activities; it will not be used for any other purpose.

We trust that you are happy for us to retain, and make only this use of, the data we hold about you. Should you, for any reason, wish us not to do so, please let us know by informing our Secretary. 

From the Secretary  

At the beginning of the year, we wrote again to the Bishop's Conference via their Secretary, Fr Christopher Thomas. In our letter we re-stated our case.
Dear Fr Christopher
Many thanks for your letter which we both received early in December 2017. With the coming of Christmas and our wish to give your response due consideration we have only now got round to replying; our apologies for the delay.
We wrote to you as General Secretary of the CBCEW, so it was rather surprising to read that "I answer in my own person and not as general secretary of the Bishops' Conference". Our approach was made to the CBCEW through you in precisely that role, your office as Secretary, and not as an individual acting within the parameters of your own personal convictions.
Your reference to dialogue in your second paragraph is one which we would entirely support. It has always been a fundamental principle of MMaC that it is only through honest and open dialogue that the issues with which we are concerned can be meaningfully addressed. That principle has been at the root of all our correspondence with the Bishops of England and Wales. With a few notable exceptions, we have received no acknowledgement of the concerns we have expressed. Our suggested way forward, namely the convening of a national commission to which all might contribute, seems to be totally in line with the emphasis on dialogue which you have placed in your letter.
You say that the Bishops have discussed compulsory celibacy “on several occasions in recent years.” However, you do not tell us about the content of those discussions, the reasoning that led them to their conclusion, which is a position of “no change.” The essence of dialogue is that both sides listen to one another and each shares with the other the reasons and facts that have led them to their judgment.
In the case of MMaC, our argument is very simple and is based on the palpable fact that the number of priests in active ministry is steadily dwindling, their average ages continues to rise and our seminaries are not producing sufficient priests  to replace those who die or retire.
The Bishops’ preferred option for the solution of this problem seems to be to close and/or amalgamate parishes in their dioceses with the result that many of the faithful laity are upset and the sacramental life of the Church is damaged. We believe that this “solution” is at best a stop-gap measure which can produce no permanent remedy for an intractable problem. We also have good evidence for believing that it is the issue of compulsory celibacy that deters many suitable candidates from pursuing the goal of ordination to the priesthood, and, furthermore, that a majority of the faithful would support the ordination of married men of good character.
To our knowledge, there has been no publication of any document that offers analysis of the Bishops’ argument, or any that addresses an in-depth consideration of priesthood in the 21st century and the nature of the parish community that goes with it. Future generations will not forgive us if we fail to address the problems that face us today and simply opt for the status quo with no consideration for the future mission of the Church.
Although we in MMaC have questioned the discipline of compulsory celibacy, our suggestion for now is simply that the Bishops establish a national commission to consider the issue in depth; it is an open invitation with no assumed conclusions. We make this suggestion in the belief that all the baptised faithful have a stake in the Church and share a responsibility to seek a path that a pilgrim people can follow. It also goes almost without saying that we believe that this suggestion is in accord with the spirit of Pope Francis, his openness to change and his willingness to dialogue.  
In conclusion may we emphasise again our appreciation of your personal position as an appointed secretary to the Bishops. We would, however, wish you to offer these few thoughts to the President of the Bishops' Conference, Cardinal Vincent Nichols,
in the hope that together we might address this matter of urgency before it becomes a crisis.   
Chris McDonnell


Mike Kerrigan

Secretary MMaC


Chair MMaC

We have just received a reply.
Dear sirs,
Thank you for your letter of 5th June 2018; I apologise for the tardy response.  
In answer to your question regarding the discussion on married priests being a priority for the Bishops  the subject is not being considered at the moment by the members of the Bishops' Conference.
The National Eucharistic Congress and Pilgrimage in Liverpool will be an important event in the life of the Church in this country. It is hoped that through prayeL study and theological reflection and above all Adoration of the Blessed Sacrament all who engage positively will have a deeper appreciation of the centrality of the Eucharist in the life of the Christian.
With all good wishes and prayers,
Christopher Thomas.
A very good example of how to say nothing! We would urge you write in to the editors of our Catholic press in support of MMaC and our request for a National Commission to examine the whole celibacy issue. And write to your own Bishop expressing your concern at the 'head in the sand' approach adopted by the Bishops’ Conference.
Our next Committee meeting of MMaC will be in London at the end of September. Crispian Hollis, who serves on the Committee, wrote to the Tablet [July 7th] has been supported in the Tablet by two other emeritus bishops, John Crowley [June 23rd ] and Thomas McMahon [July14th]. They deserve our support.
From the Treasurer
Any outstanding subscriptions, donations should be sent directly to the Treasurer of MMaC, Bob Hughes at: 11 Lawrence Leys, Bloxham, nr Banbury OXON.  OX15 4NU
Recruitment
An Application Form is included with this Newsletter. If you don't need to use it yourself, why not pass it on and encourage others to join us? This must be an important aspect of MMaC membership, to widen the circle of interest in our mission statement in order to be a voice for those who share our views. Otherwise we fail by default.
Greetings and good wishes to everyone,

Chris McDonnell

Secretary MMaC

August, 2018
